

CURRENT ECONOMIC IMPACTS OF COVID-19 PANDEMIC IN THE CANADIAN ARCTIC

PRELIMINARY PORTRAIT AS OF MAY 22, 2020

Submitted to SDWG SECEG Economic Impacts Group

G rard Duhaime, S bastien L vesque and Marileine Baribeau

CURRENT ECONOMIC IMPACTS OF COVID-19 PANDEMIC IN THE CANADIAN ARCTIC Preliminary Portrait as of May 22, 2020

Submitted to SDWG SECEG Economic Impacts Group

G rard Duhaime, S bastien L vesque and Marileine Baribeau
Universit  Laval

1. **OBJECTIVE AND METHOD** – This document is intended to inform the work of the SDWG-SECEG Economic Impacts Group, which is attempting to develop a circumpolar picture of the economic impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic. It is based on a review of information available on the Internet. It was not intended to be exhaustive, but to find immediately available economic impact indicators and to report on them in a very short time frame. In fact, few specific quantitative information is directly accessible without a more extensive survey. Consequently, few figures are given in this document. We have decided not to present a table of the figures found, since they are not homogeneous (geographically, for example); such a table would at best only provide illustrations of specific impacts or emergency support programs. Rather we summarize the identifiable impacts and emergency support programs revealed by the sources, even if they are not adequately measured. Thus, the available indicators albeit fragmentary are reported as well as the relevant evidences that could guide a proper impact assessment. Of all the documents analyzed, more than a hundred were retained, analyzed, coded and referenced. It resulted in the preparation of computer files containing some 1,400 data and coding elements. This database is available for further analysis.
2. **CASES** – To date, the spread of the virus in the Canadian Arctic has been contained and no disease-related deaths have been reported (Table 1).¹

**Table 1 – COVID-19 Cases Overview as of May 21, 2020,
Canadian Arctic Territories and Regions**

Territories and Regions	Confirmed	Recovered	Deaths
	<i>n</i>		
Total	33	33	0
Northwest Territories	5	5	0
Nunatsiavut Region	1	1	0
Nunavik Region	16	16	0
Nunavut Territory	0	0	0
Yukon Territory	11	11	0

3. **CONTAINMENT, GUIDELINES AND OTHER LIMITING FACTORS** – Contagion would have been limited by mandatory containment measures and public health guidelines promulgated by the provinces and territories. In the Canadian Arctic like everywhere else

in the country, work was prohibited in businesses (industrial, commercial and service), public administration, educational institutions, etc., with the exception of essential services.^{2; 3; 4} Establishments with the capacity to do so have switched to telework partially or totally; however, several establishments have had to cease normal operations. Travel has been restricted between each of the territories and regions concerned and the rest of the country, and in many cases between localities. A mandatory two-week quarantine was ordered for returning residents. Geographical factors would have contributed to limiting the contagion: most of the localities are far apart, scattered over a very large area and not connected to the national road networks.

4. **INDICATORS OF ECONOMIC IMPACTS** – Containment measures have an impact on the economy of each of the Canadian Arctic territories and regions. It is not possible to estimate these impacts at this time; however, there are several indications that they are very significant. For example, the airline industry has been hit hard. It has major strategic importance as the only practicable year-round physical link between isolated localities and the rest of the country. In all territories and regions, scheduled flights have been reduced or cancelled altogether except for air cargo for essential supplies; charters have been restricted to essential services; and maintained flights are routinely operated at a loss. In turn, the reduction in traffic has affected other industries, such as hotels and tourism.⁵ The complete cancellation of the cruise season will also have a significant impact on these sectors; for the Yukon, these losses could amount to between CAD 40 million and CAD 60 million.⁶ Mining operations have downsized or shut down, and those that have resumed operations are asking employees residing in Arctic communities to stay home to avoid local contamination.^{7; 8} In some industries, including public administration, salaries continue to be paid to employees.^{4; 9} In April, the labour force and the unemployment rate declined very slightly in the Yukon and the Northwest Territories, but these movements would not be indicative of trends. We do not have valid and specific indications for the other regions.¹⁰ With the resources at our disposal, there are also no specific indications currently available on the impact of pandemic-related job losses that would affect Indigenous populations, which make up the majority of the population in all the Canadian Arctic (Table 2).¹¹
5. **EMERGENCY PUBLIC SUPPORT PROGRAMS AND INITIATIVES** – To contain the impact of the pandemic, the public authorities have provided support to the population and businesses. In addition to the financial assistance available to all Canadians, including the Canadian Emergency Response Benefit (CERP), the federal government has made available almost CAD 130 million in supplementary budgets for territorial governments and an additional CAD 45 million for the Inuit land claim regions.^{12; 13} The federal government also authorized the deployment of Canadian Rangers residing in the Nunavik region to assist in the administration of health and social services and to ensure the health and safety of the population.¹⁴ In the territorial, regional and local levels, various emergency measures have been put in place to support individuals and families, including rent assistance, enhancements to existing financial assistance, food and temporary deferral of student loan payments.¹⁵

Table 2 – Indigenous Population in the Canadian Arctic Territories and Regions, 2016

Territories and Regions	Indigenous Population	
	<i>n</i>	<i>% of total population</i>
Northwest Territories	21,160	52
Nunatsiavut Region	2,350	92
Nunavik Region	11,985	91
Nunavut Territory	27,360	86
Yukon Territory	7,705	23

Several of these measures are aimed specifically at the most economically vulnerable, a higher proportion of whom are Indigenous people. Finally, various financial assistance has been provided to businesses in the territories and regions, such as grants to cover salaries and losses, as well as to ensure the maintenance of essential services such as air transportation, low-interest loans, fee exemptions, and deferrals.^{7; 13; 16} Financial assistance has also been made available to support artists and cultural workers, as well as to encourage craft production, including the production of masks.^{3; 17}

6. **A MAJOR SHOCK** – Although COVID-19 pandemic has so far caused no fatalities in the territories and regions of the Canadian Arctic, our review suggests that the economic shock appears to be of unprecedented magnitude.
7. **RECOMMENDATION** – However, our review also shows the shock cannot be precisely assessed at present. To make it possible, it is imperative to take into account the demographic, political and economic diversity of the territories, regions and communities that make up the Canadian Arctic, and the difficulties in accessing information to reach all of these components. To this end, we recommend the immediate establishment of a coordinated national task force whose membership would ensure direct communication with the territories, regions and Indigenous people organizations, and allow for the simultaneous collection of information from the territories, regions and Indigenous people organizations.

References

- ¹Government of Northwest Territories. 2020. "COVID-19 in NWT." (<https://www.gov.nt.ca/covid-19/en>); Government of Nunavut. 2020. "COVID-19 (Novel Coronavirus)." (<https://www.gov.nu.ca/health/information/covid-19-novel-coronavirus>); Government of Yukon. 2020. "Information about COVID-19." (<https://yukon.ca/covid-19>); Institut national de santé publique du Québec (INSPQ). 2020. "Données détaillées COVID-19 au Québec " (<https://www.inspq.qc.ca/covid-19/donnees/details>); Newfoundland and Labrador Government. 2020. "Newfoundland and Labrador COVID-19 Pandemic Update Data Hub." (<https://covid-19-newfoundland-and-labrador-gnl.hub.arcgis.com/>).
- ²Driscoll, K. 2020. *Nunavut enacts strictest travel regulations in Canada* (<https://www.aptnnews.ca/national-news/nunavut-enacts-strictest-travel-regulations-in-canada/>); Government of Northwest Territories. 2020. "Travellers arriving in the NWT." (<https://www.gov.nt.ca/covid-19/en/services/travel-moving-around/travellers-arriving-nwt>); Government of Nunavut. 2020. *Public Health Act, S. Nu. 2016, C. 13 Order Restricting Mass Gatherings*: Government of Nunavut. 2 pages. (https://www.gov.nu.ca/sites/default/files/order_re_mass_gatherings_final_v2signed.pdf); Government of Yukon. 2020. *Ministerial Order 2020/14 Civil Emergency Measures Act* 10 pages. (http://www.gov.yk.ca/legislation/regs/mo2020_014.pdf); Kativik Regional Government et Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services. 2020. *Important measure to contain COVID-19 in Nunavik* (<https://krg.ca/en-CA/assets/press-releases/2020/April/covid19-nunavik.pdf>); Newfoundland and Labrador Government. 2020. "Newfoundland and Labrador COVID-19 Alert Level System." (<https://www.gov.nl.ca/covid-19/files/Summary-table-of-the-COVID-19-Alert-Level-System-v3.pdf>); Newfoundland and Labrador Government. 2020. "Alert Level 4." (<https://www.gov.nl.ca/covid-19/alert-system/alert-level-4/>); Nunatsiavut Government. 2020. *Nunatsiavut Government offices to close to general public* (<https://www.nunatsiavut.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Statement-NG-Offices-to-Close.pdf>); Nunatsiavut Government. 2020. *Non-essential travel to and between Labrador Inuit communities discouraged; self-monitoring and isolation recommended if necessary* (<https://www.nunatsiavut.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Non-essential-travel-to-and-between-Labrador-Inuit-communities-discouraged-self-monitoring-and-isolate-if-necessary.pdf>); Nunatsiavut Government. 2020. *Nunatsiavut Government maintains position on essential travel to Labrador Inuit communities* (<https://www.nunatsiavut.com/article/nunatsiavut-government-maintains-position-on-essential-travel-to-labrador-inuit-communities/>); Page, J. 2020. 'Do not come to Nunavik, 'urge Inuit leaders in attempt to block spread of COVID-19' (<https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/montreal/nunavik-health-board-recommends-urgent-measures-covid-19-1.5499621>); Quebec Government. 2020. "List of essential services and commercial activities." (<https://www.quebec.ca/en/health/health-issues/a-z/2019-coronavirus/essential-services-commercial-activities-covid19/>); Quebec Government. 2020. "Travelling from one region to another or from one city to another during the COVID-19 pandemic." (<https://www.quebec.ca/en/health/health-issues/a-z/2019-coronavirus/travelling-region-to-another-covid19/>).
- ³Government of Northwest Territories. 2020. "News Release: Public Health Emergency Declared in the Northwest Territories." (<https://www.gov.nt.ca/en/newsroom/news-release-public-health-emergency-declared-northwest-territories>).

- ⁴Kativik Ilisarniliriniq. 2020. "UPDATE | COVID-19: Nunavik education system – Operations update." (<https://www.kativik.qc.ca/press-release/%e1%91%90%e1%93%b4%e1%95%90%e1%91%8e%e1%93%af%e1%92%8d%e1%91%8e-%e1%90%83%e1%93%95%e1%93%90%e1%93%82%e1%90%8a%e1%95%95%e1%93%95%e1%92%ab%e1%91%a6-%e1%90%83%e1%93%84%e1%92%bb%e1%92%aa%e1%95%87/>); Newfoundland & Labrador English School District. 2020. "District Monitoring Ongoing Coronavirus Situation." (<https://www.nlesd.ca/families/covid19.jsp>); Nunatsiavut Government. 2020. *Nunatsiavut Government offices to remain closed* (<https://www.nunatsiavut.com/article/nunatsiavut-government-offices-to-remain-closed/>).
- ⁵Driscoll, K. 2020. *Nunavut braces for COVID-19* (<https://www.aptnnews.ca/national-news/nunavut-braces-for-covid-19/>); George, J. 2020. *Canada moves to bar most pleasure craft from Arctic waters* (<https://nunatsiaq.com/stories/article/canada-moves-to-bar-pleasure-craft-from-arctic-waters/>); Government of Canada. 2020. "Backgrounder: New measures for pleasure craft operators to limit the spread of COVID-19." (<https://www.tc.gc.ca/en/initiatives/covid-19-measures-updates-guidance-tc/backgrounder-new-measures-pleasure-craft-operators-limit-spread-covid-19.html>); La Fédération des Coopératives du Nouveau-Québec. 2020. *COVID-19 : Nunavik cooperatives offer essential services* (http://www.fcng.ca/en/nouvelles/-/asset_publisher/5ftzAhQM4u/content/covid-19-les-cooperatives-du-nunavik-offrent-des-services-essentiels); Tourisme Nunavik. 2020. "Tourisme Nunavik - Québec's Far North - Le Grand Nord du Québec." (<https://www.facebook.com/tourismenunavik/>); Van Duse, J. 2020. *N.W.T.'s tourism industry braces for a steep drop* (<https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/north/tourism-industry-nwt-covid-19-1.5537061>).
- ⁶McKoll, K. 2020. *While Yukon businesses brace for lack of tourism, the pandemic's impact on mining is less clear* (<https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/north/yukon-covid-19-economy-1.5537456>).
- ⁷Brockman, A. 2020. *'We weren't prepared': N.W.T. economy in a battle for survival amid COVID-19 pandemic* (<https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/north/covid-economy-northwest-territories-1.5536350>).
- ⁸CBC News. 2020. *Agnico Eagle sends home Nunavut workers as Rankin Inlet residents blockade road* (<https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/north/agnico-eagle-nunavummiut-protest-1.5502726>); Canadian Royalties. 2020. *Note de services / Memorandum* (<https://uploads.visionw3.com/sitefiles/canadianroyalties.com/Note-de-Service-12---COVID-19---2020-03-25.pdf>); CBC News. 2020. *Voisey's Bay, Muskrat Falls workers being sent home in bid to prevent COVID-19 spread* (<https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/newfoundland-labrador/vale-voiseys-bay-ramp-down-1.5500009>); Creamer Media. 2020. *Vale extends Voisey's Bay shutdown by up to 3 months* (<https://www.miningweekly.com/article/vale-extends-voiseys-bay-shutdown-by-up-to-3-months-2020-04-09>); George, J. 2020. *Nunavik's Raglan mine plans to send northern workers back home* (<https://nunatsiaq.com/stories/article/nunavik-mines-expand-screening-washing-and-cleaning-to-stop-covid-19/>); George, J. 2020. *Nunavik's Raglan mine put into care and maintenance due to COVID-19*. Nunatsiaq News (<https://nunatsiaq.com/stories/article/nunaviks-raglan-mine-heading-into-care-and-maintenance-due-to-covid-19/>); George, J. 2020. *Nunavik's Raglan mine reopens despite outrage from Makivik Corp.* (<https://nunatsiaq.com/stories/article/nunaviks-raglan->

- [mine-reopens-despite-outrage-from-makivik-corp/](#)); McKay, J. 2020. *Baffinland sending all Nunavummiut home over COVID-19 concerns* (<https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/north/baffinland-covid-19-response-1.5499491>); Mine Raglan. 2020. *Raglan Mine restarts regular mining operations* (<https://www.mineraglan.ca/en/media/news/Pages/Raglan-Mine-restarts-regular-mining-operations.aspx>); Radio-Canada. 2020. *Mine Raglan limite le nombre de travailleurs sur son site minier* (<https://ici.radio-canada.ca/nouvelle/1679461/raglan-nouvelles-mesures-coronavirus?depuisRecherche=true>).
- ⁹George, J. 2020. *Quebec may assign Nunavik school staff to help in health care* (<https://nunatsiaq.com/stories/article/quebec-may-call-back-nunavik-school-staff-to-help-in-health/>).
- ¹⁰NWT Bureau of Statistics. 2020. *Labour Force Activity* (https://www.statsnwt.ca/labour-income/labour-force-activity/Monthly/Apr2020_NewStats%20LFS.pdf); Statistics Canada. 2020. *Labour force characteristics by territory, three-month moving average, seasonally adjusted* (<https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=1410029202>); Yukon Bureau of Statistics. 2020. "Yukon Employment." (https://yukon.ca/sites/yukon.ca/files/ybs/employment_apr20_0.pdf).
- ¹¹Statistics Canada. 2011. "Nombre et répartition de la population déclarant une identité autochtone et pourcentage d'Autochtones au sein de la population, Canada, provinces et territoires, 2011." (<https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/nhs-enm/2011/as-sa/99-011-x/2011001/tbl/tbl02-fra.cfm>).
- ¹²CBC News. 2020. *Federal government providing nearly \$130M to help territories, northern businesses during pandemic* (<https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/north/federal-government-money-north-covid-19-1.5531591>); Stefanovich, O. 2020. *Indigenous pandemic needs grow as federal funds prepare to flow* (<https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/stefanovich-indigenous-covid19-response-breakdown-1.5509712>); CBC News. 2020. *Northern Indigenous groups receive millions in COVID-19 funding* (<https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/north/northern-indigenous-community-support-funding-1.5511677>); Makivik Corporation. 2020. *Makivik Announces Distribution of Federal Government COVID-19 Funds to Nunavik Communities* (<https://www.makivik.org/makivik-announces-distribution-of-federal-government-covid-19-funds-to-nunavik-communities/>); Messier, F. 2020. *Nouvelle aide fédérale de 75 M\$ pour les Autochtones hors réserve* (<https://ici.radio-canada.ca/espaces-autochtones/1704862/justin-trudeau-autochtones-mesures-gouvernement-federal>).
- ¹³Prime Minister of Canada. 2020. *Prime Minister announces health and social support for northern communities* (<https://pm.gc.ca/en/news/news-releases/2020/04/14/prime-minister-announces-health-and-social-support-northern>).
- ¹⁴Kativik Regional Government. 2020. *COVID-19 and the Canadian Rangers* (<https://www.krg.ca/en-CA/current-news/1031>).
- ¹⁵Brown, B. 2020. *Nunavut government reverses plan to have residents pay for own hotel quarantine* (<https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/north/nunavut-government-press-conference-update-may6-1.5557996>); CBC News. 2020. *Yukon government offers students working at home \$250 each* (<https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/north/yukon-covid-update-may-19-1.5575765>); Government of Northwest Territories. 2020. "Housing + Rent Supports." (<https://www.gov.nt.ca/covid-19/en/services/financial-support/housing-rent-supports>); Government of Northwest Territories. 2020. "Income Support." (<https://www.gov.nt.ca/covid-19/en/services/financial-support/income>

[support](https://www.gov.nt.ca/covid-19/en/services/financial-support/post-secondary-support)); Government of Northwest Territories. 2020. "Post-Secondary Support." (<https://www.gov.nt.ca/covid-19/en/services/financial-support/post-secondary-support>); Government of Yukon. 2020. "14-day unpaid leave during COVID-19." (<https://yukon.ca/en/health-and-wellness/covid-19/14-day-unpaid-leave-during-covid-19>); Government of Yukon. 2020. "Paid Sick Leave Rebate for employers." (<https://yukon.ca/en/your-government/find-out-what-government-doing/paid-sick-leave-rebate-employers#apply-for-a-paid-sick-leave-rebate-for-employers>); Kativik Regional Government. 2020. *COVID-19: KRG offers food coupon measure* (<https://krg.ca/en-CA/assets/press-releases/2020/April/food-coupon-en.pdf>); Kativik Regional Government. 2020. *COVID-19: KGR offers elders food provisions* (<https://krg.ca/en-CA/assets/press-releases/2020/April/elders-coupons-en.pdf>); Nunatsiavut Government. 2020. *Helping Labrador Inuit cope with impacts of COVID-19* (<https://www.nunatsiavut.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/NEWS-RELEASE-Helping-Labrador-Inuit-cope-with-impacts-of-COVID-19.pdf>); Nunatsiavut Government. 2020. *Funding announced for food banks, community freezers* (<https://www.nunatsiavut.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/NEWS-RELEASE-Funding-announced-for-food-banks-cummunity-freezers.pdf>); Nunatsiavut Government. 2020. *COVID-19 Emergency Food Supplement Program announced for Beneficiaries in Upper Lake Melville* (<https://www.nunatsiavut.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/NEWS-RELEASE-COVID-19-Emergency-Food-Supplement-Program-announced-for-ULM.pdf>); Nunatsiavut Government. 2020. *COVID-19 Food Supplement Program in place for Labrador Inuit in Constituency of Canada* (<https://www.nunatsiavut.com/article/covid-19-food-supplement-program-in-place-for-labrador-inuit-in-constituency-of-canada/>); Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services. 2020. *\$500K for food assistance & on the land program during pandemic* (https://nrbhss.ca/sites/default/files/COVID-19_Food_Assistance_EN.pdf); Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services. 2020. *Psychosocial Support* (http://nrbhss.ca/sites/default/files/covid19/Psychosocial_Support_04-28-2020.pdf); Rogers, S. 2020. *Nunavik's social housing tenants won't see rents rise this year* (<https://nunatsiaq.com/stories/article/nunaviks-social-housing-tenants-wont-see-rent-increase-this-year/>).

¹⁶Carrol, L. 2020. *Canadian North receives over \$5 million to continue essential services* (<https://cklbradio.com/2020/05/13/canadian-north-receives-over-5-million-to-continue-essential-services/>); CBC News. 2020. *Low-wage earners in N.W.T. to get financial boost from territorial government* (<https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/north/low-wage-earner-relief-1.5566934>); Government of Northwest Territories. 2020. "Business Support." (<https://www.gov.nt.ca/covid-19/en/services/economic-relief/business-support>); Government of Nunavut. 2020. "Small Business Support Program." (<https://gov.nu.ca/edt/programs-services/small-business-support-program>); Government of Nunavut. 2020. "COVID-19 Department of Education Services update." (<https://www.gov.nu.ca/education/news/covid-19-department-education-services-update>); Government of Yukon. 2020. "Temporary support for cancelled events." (<https://yukon.ca/en/health-and-wellness/covid-19/business-support-cancelled-events-0#program-eligibility>); Government of Yukon. 2020. "Support for aviation industry." (<https://yukon.ca/en/health-and-wellness/covid-19/industry-specific-guidelines-and-recommendations-covid-19/support>); Government of Yukon. 2020. "Yukon Business Relief Program." (<https://yukon.ca/en/health-and-wellness/covid-19/yukon-business>

[relief-program](#)); Government of Yukon. 2020. "Support for tourism organizations." (<https://yukon.ca/en/your-government/find-out-what-government-doing/support-tourism-organizations>).

- ¹⁷Government of Northwest Territories. 2020. "Arts Sector Funding." (<https://www.gov.nt.ca/covid-19/en/services/financial-support/arts-sector-funding>); Government of Nunavut. 2020. "COVID-19 Department of Economic Development and Transportation services update." (<https://www.gov.nu.ca/economic-development-and-transportation/news/covid-19-department-economic-development-and>); Government of Yukon. 2020. "Apply for professional artistic development funding." (<https://yukon.ca/en/advanced-artist-award>); Government of Yukon. 2020. "Apply to the Arts Fund." (<https://yukon.ca/en/apply-arts-fund>); Government of Yukon. 2020. "Special funding available for arts initiatives." (<https://yukon.ca/en/on-yukon-time>).